POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held at 7.30pm on 12 June 2013 

Present:                     K Fuller (Chair), J French, M Fuller, A Munro, F Warner,

                                    A Waterston, D Weir
In Attendance:
Cllr D Milligan, PC I Hutchison, B Cunningham, Louise McShane, Kirsty Lamb, Mr & Mrs Coomb, B Henderson, G Walkingshaw and C Mackie                     
Apologies:       
Cllrs B Constable and I Baxter, Mrs A Cunningham, S Blain, S Mullen and J Weir.                               
1.
Chair’s Remarks.

1.1
Chair extended congratulations to Poltonhall Galaday for another successful day. 

1.2 
 A number of trees at St Ann’s Path had been stripped bare of bark.  There were no witnesses to the vandalism.  Issue was reported to Midlothian Council who had inspected the damage and considered the trees might survive the damage.
1.3
Jackie Turnbull has resigned from the Committee for personal reasons.
2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 8 May  and Matters Arising
2.1
The Minutes were approved. Proposed by DW and seconded by AW.
3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 12 June 2013:

                                                                   Bank                            Cash

B/F                                                              54.28                          14.00

Expenditure:
Esk Valley Trust                                         25.00

PH Gala Day                                            200.00

Income:
Bank Interest                                                0.01

Council Grant                                           467.17

Account as at 12 Jun 2013                        296.46                         14.00

Total Bank & Cash                                    310.46 

4.
Neighbourhood Plan

4.1
Louise McShane and Kirsty Lamb, Midlothian Council Regeneration Team attended to speak about the forthcoming Bonnyrigg Neighbourhood Plan.   All statutory partners would be working together.  A steering group would be formed for those who wished to be involved.  It was a 5 year plan and an Action Plan would be drawn up identifying the statutory bodies responsible for its implementation.   Chair asked about Poltonhall linking with Bonnyrigg and was advised the preference was for one plan covering the whole of Bonnyrigg or Poltonhall/Lasswade.  KL commented there were pros and cons of drawing up 2 separate plans. Chair suggested Poltonhall should have a separate plan.  DM suggested it would give more credence if both communities worked together on a single plan.  

4.2
LMcS advised that consultation could be carried out through a questionnaire to residents or focus groups to ensure Poltonhall issues were not lost.  It would be for the steering group to consider how the consultation was undertaken. 

4.3
LMcS advised that a report would be written on the basis on PDCC’s option for the plan.  If there was to be only one plan then there would be representation on the steering from both PDCC and Bonnyrigg CC.  

5.
Police Report

           Crime Statistics – May 2013 Bonnyrigg & Lasswade
           Total Crimes Recorded: 46
Total Crimes Solved:  11
23.91 % solvency

                                                           This YTD 26.09%
            Last YTD 51.19 %

May 2103 break down as follows



Received

Solved

Violent Crime




2
                       
      2

Sexual Crime




       0

      
      0


Crimes of Dishonesty

     
                  25   
      
      5      

Vandalism



      
      15
       

      1
      

Other Crime


   
       
       4 


      3

· There were 351 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of May.

INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG
· Sometime between 1900hrs and 0600hrs on 2 May persons unknown stole a BMW R1100 M/C from outside an address in Farm Avenue, Lasswade by overcoming the ignition system. The m/c was then reported as having committed a drive off at Lothianburn service station, Biggar Road at 0540hrs on 3 May, filling up with fuel and thereafter heading off towards Penicuik direction. On 3 June officers recovered the bike at an address in Penicuik and were following a positive line of enquiry.

· At some point between 2230hrs and 0700hrs on 15 May persons unknown entered the rear area of an insecure Cargo van parked in the drive of the keeper’s address in Farm Avenue and stole a yellow Stanley tool bag containing a selection of tools including spanners, screwdrivers and pliers. All enquiries at this time were negative but ongoing.

· About 1300hrs on 15 May a 14-year-old male was alleged to have thrown a 7” metal pole over the 6-foot boundary wall of an address in Dalhousie Gardens striking the head of the occupant who required staples to suture the wound. The circumstances have been reported for consideration and although reckless, the act was not deemed intentional.

· Between 10pm and 10am on 19 May persons unknown have forcibly removed, and then kept two padlocks from a garden shed at an address in Cameron Crescent.  Once entry was gained a set of golf clubs, a white Peugeot, 5 speed racing bike and a toolbox containing various tools were stolen.

· Just after midnight on 19 May officers attended at an address in Cameron Crescent regarding concern for the female occupier. Whilst within the house officers identified signs of drug abuse and following a search of the premises discovered a small cannabis cultivation and associated paraphernalia. The circumstances were reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

· Between 0345 and 1100hrs on 25 May persons unknown removed the screws from hinges securing a shed door at an address in Pentland Road and stole a red and black petrol lawnmower and jerry can.

· Between 2230hrs and 1115hrs on 27 May the complainer parked his red Kawasaki motor cycle in the rear garden of his house in Polton Avenue Road when persons unknown entered said garden and took the bike. Reports were received of a bike matching the description carrying 3 male passengers, riding without helmets in the Loanhead and Bonnyrigg area. Enquiries were ongoing and black casing found from the bike was sent for forensic examination.

· About 0230hrs on 27 May at an address in Royal Scots Medway. It was alleged that a male ejected from a house party there threw a brick through the living room window causing said window to shatter. Enquiries were ongoing with a view to reporting the circumstances.  

· Between the 24 and 27 May persons unknown smashed the front bedroom window of a house in Polton Bank, Lasswade, entered the property and stole 2 laptops, a holdall and an item of jewellery before making off. Enquiries were ongoing. In addition it was strongly suspected that this was one of three other addresses targeted in the area at that specific time.

· On the 13 May a Bonnyrigg female resident received a phone call from 02034682119 stating that she was under investigation for fraud, and she should call the same number back. The complainer then called the number back and spoke with Anthony Lord Riggs who claimed to be from financial crime investigations on behalf of the Ministry of Justice. Anthony stated that there was a warrant out for her arrest and people would be at her door within 45 minutes. The complainer attempted to pay the £498.00 requested via debit card but the caller insisted that they make payment using U-Cash vouchers obtained from pay point centres. The complainer became suspicious and states the caller was very demanding and aggressive placing her in a state of fear and alarm. No money was exchanged and a search on Google for the number provided appears to be a well-known scam and has been attempted on many hundreds of people across the UK. 

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team or Bonnyrigg Police Station.

PC 3912 Ian Hutchison or PC 11372 Sue Akers, Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell

E-mail  LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk

Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 0131 663 9221 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

6.
Secretary’s Report
6.1
Referred to Midlothian Development Plan and how to log on to the Council website to make comment.
6.2
DW said there appeared to be restraint on housing and there would be more development as demand for houses increased.  He recommended everyone read all the information available as well as the issues about the environment and coal issues.  He suggested members register on the Development Plan portal.
7.
Midlothian Councillor’s Report

7.1
Cllr DM referred to the Pelican Crossing on Rosewell Road opposite the former Hopfield School and suggested the barriers should be removed on the pavement by the now closed school.  The new route to Lasswade High School is through Bonnyrigg so without a filter at the traffic lights – at the very least during school times – traffic would divert up Hawthornden Road.  

7.2
There was still no decision on the suggestion of phasing in pupils starting at the new High School.  A response was still awaited concerning issues about car parking for teaching staff and the community visiting the facilities.
7.3
Confirmed the funding was now in place for the skate park.  

7.4
Cllr DM would be meeting with the Head of Planning and SEPA regarding the flooding at Hopefield.

7.5
Chair commented on the temporary fence around the play park at Poltonhall and the entrance to Lasswade High School and suggested a permanent fence could be erected to stop it becoming a short cut.  At present there was no sign of any permanent fencing so it would be open ground with trees and shrubs.    Cllr DM agreed to check it out and report back.       Action: Cllr DM
8.         Local Issues

8.1
Former Staiside Inn Development.
Chair had received a letter from Midlothian Council advising that the application had been approved.  He referred to two memos from Jim Gilfillan, Consultant, Policy and Road Safety, Midlothian Council to Kingsley Drinkwater, Senior Planning Officer which were not supportive of the proposed development and recommended refusal.  He was critical of the application on public safety grounds.  It was noted that neither of those memos were made available on the Council’s website until after the Planning Committee had met and approved the application.  The loading bay was still a contentious issue and was compared to those in Bonnyrigg High Street. However traffic on Rosewell Road travelled at a much faster speed.  
8.2
Mr Walkingshaw asked if the names of those Councillors who had approved the application could be published.  Chair advised that all Cllrs were on the Planning Committee but of those not more than six of those would be knowledgeable of the issues and the feelings of the community.  In taking the decision to approve the application Cllrs did not take  into account the feelings and views of the local community. 

8.3
Mr Henderson advised he had raised the issue with his MSP.  Cllr D advised that as far as he was aware nothing could be done to overturn the decision.  All Cllrs had voted for the application.  Only Cllr DM had abstained due to his personal knowledge of the owner.

8.4
DW commented that it was an inevitability given the showpiece school nearby which would attract a lot of attention and publicity. 

8.5
It was agreed to submit an FOI request asking the Chief Executive why Mr Gilfillan’s memos only appeared on the Council’s website after the decision to approve the application was been taken without due consideration being taken.  FW suggested waiting for a response before considering referring the matter to the Local Government Ombudsman.                               Action: FW                                                                             
9. 
AOB

9.1
On 14 February Chair had written to John Blair, copied to Ricky Moffat and Cllrs Baxter and Constable, that money from the Gourlaw Fund be made available for the Puffin Crossing on Polton Road West.  No acknowledgement received.  Did not look hopeful.  Would raise again with Cllrs IB and BC at the next PDCC meeting in August.                                                    Action: Chair 
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 14 August.
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